
 

DONCASTER METROPOLITAN BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 
 

THURSDAY, 25TH FEBRUARY, 2021 
 

A MEETING of the OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE was 
held virtually via MICROSOFT TEAMS on THURSDAY, 25TH FEBRUARY, 2021 at 
10.00 AM 

 
PRESENT: 
 
Chair - Councillor Jane Kidd 

 
Councillors John Healy, Neil Gethin, Mark Houlbrook, Richard A Jones, 
Majid Khan and Andrea Robinson. 
 
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: 
 
Debbie Hogg, Director of Corporate Resources 
Dan Swaine, Director of Economy and Environment 
Phil Holmes, Director of Adult Social Care 
Dr Rupert Suckling, Director of Public Health 
James Thomas, Chief Executive Doncaster Children’s Services Trust 
Dave Richmond, Chief Executive St Leger Homes 
Andrew Sercombe, Governance Services Manager 
 
   
APOLOGIES: 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bev Chapman   

 
 

  ACTION 
 

13   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST, IF ANY.  
 

 

 The Chair, Councillor Jane Kidd declared an Interest in the agenda 
items been considered due to her working for a voluntary organisation. 
 

 

14   PUBLIC STATEMENTS.  
 

 

 No public statements were made at the meeting. 
 

 

15   ST LEGER HOMES OF DONCASTER LTD (SLHD) PERFORMANCE 
& DELIVERY UPDATE: 2020/21 QUARTER THREE (Q3).  
 

 

 The Chair of the Committee welcomed the Chief Executive of St Leger 
Homes of Doncaster to the meeting. 
 

 



 

In response to questions raised the following areas were discussed: 
 
Performance Improvement – It was reported there was confidence that 
performance would improve across the board. However there were still 
some legacy issues relating to the Pandemic and the service needed to 
maintain safe working practices which makes some of the methods of 
working more time consuming.. It was also noted that some  services 
were also experiencing instances of customer anxiety particularly in 
relation to the lettings process and people pulling out of the properties 
offered. 
 
In terms of impact on the services, Members were advised that 
particularly in relation to repairs, electrical testing had to be stalled for 
this year as undertaking this work whilst maintaining social distancing 
within a property was not practical.  
 
It was reported that the biggest challenge for the service had been 
homelessness. Members were advised that by looking at the report, 
the service had accommodated a large number of people over the last 
9 months, which far outweighed anything done previously and it was 
envisaged that this activity would not change in the immediate future. 
The service were anticipating significant further pressure with regard to 
homelessness over this coming year. It was also anticipated that next  
issue to be faced was the end of the furlough scheme and its impacts 
on poverty.  
 
Members were advised that the 3 main challenges facing the service 
going forward would be:- 
 
1.  Homelessness 
2. Rent collection; and 
3. Void turnaround (although optimistic this will be in a better 
 position in the new financial year). 
 
In terms of the adapting service delivery in quarter 3 and lockdown, 
Members were advised that working practices were already in place 
from quarter 1, so not much changed in terms of service delivery when 
lock down commenced. Members noted that lock down did suspend a 
range of activities including repairs and lettings. However, from quarter 
3 the service was back on track albeit some legacy issues around 
ensuring social distancing guidance was adhered to still remained. 
Some of those social distancing measures had since relaxed which has 
allowed the service to expedite work more quickly and enabled lettings 
to get back on track. 
 
With regard to successes, it was suggested that the accommodation of 
100+ people wase a success for the service. This was far and above 
previous performance, and managing that volume of activity was a real 
success and the team worked incredibly hard to achieve it.  
 



 

Obtaining better data on asbestos in properties. St Leger had 
instigated a full Refurbishment &Demolition survey at the point of a 
property being void to ensure the service were aware of where 
asbestos is located. However, there was a substantial backlog on voids 
and with the added asbestos investigations this had led to a further 10-
15 day delay in void turnaround. This activity was suspended in 
November 2020 to ensure  voids turnaround times were back on track. 
 
With regard to the effect this was having in terms of void properties, the 
service were currently looking at 180 voids, when the optimum or ideal 
level would be between 110-120. This equates to 60-70 more 
properties than would be desirable and 60-70 more families waiting 
longer for a property to become available. Members were advised that 
the service are making progress and working extremely hard to 
alleviate the backlog in voids and it was noted that 61% of properties 
are now being offered whilst undergoing repairs to tenants compared to 
41% last year.  
 
In response to a question regarding single occupancy and whether this 
was a new trend emerging, it was reported that this had become a 
growing trend overtime for a number of reasons.  
 
It was asked whether there was a need to alter the change in mix of 
properties available. It was reported that as Members were aware, one 
of the Mayoral priorities was around housebuilding. St Leger have been 
working closely with the Council to ensure that the mix is right for the 
borough. However, the opportunity to change the mix would be 
minimal. It was noted that the service had taken on as part of the 
private lettings agencies a further 30-40 properties, which are suitable 
for single people but other than that it would be difficult to change the 
mix of properties available. 
 
In relation to the key priorities identified within the report, it was asked 

whether the service had achieved the priorities detailed in the Value for 

money statement. It was reported that there had been an issue around 

zero growth in the budget and this clearly happened subject to inflation 

costs and pay rises. Members were advised that the service 

underspent and returned some of its budget to Doncaster Council. This 

has now happened for the last 5-6 years.  

Discussion took place in relation to the 3 main priorities identified, 

which were:- 

 Implementation of the Housing Management System – this was 

ongoing, Phase 1 went live in November 2020 and Phase 2 was 

to commence in July 2021. It was noted that when an 

organisation pulls together a number of systems into one, there 

are always going to be some initial problems and whilst there 

were some legacy issues regarding performance data to be 



 

clarified, progress was being made. 

 Expanding Customer Access Team – The call centre have been 

engaged with scheduling repairs and this process had worked 

well. 

 Health and Safety Compliance – It was reported that this was 

the biggest challenge. The number of posts have been built up 

within Health and Safety, however, the service has struggled to 

recruit as it was keen to enhance safety and compliance. It was 

advised that there were a number of draft bills going through 

parliament but whilst these are draft, the service was 

endeavouring to get ahead of what the legislation will eventually 

look like and ensure that requirements are in place. It was noted 

that overall work was going reasonably well although there was 

still some way to travel to meet the expectations of the new 

legislation. 

With regard to KPI 13 (anti-social behaviour), officers were asked what 

checks were carried out by St Leger to ensure tenants were suitable for 

the accommodation and placed in the right location. It was advised that 

when people make an application, there are checks carried out and 

references taken into account to ensure suitability. In conclusion, a 

question was raised with regard to availability of larger family 

properties. It was reported that this was a major problem and one of 

the big issues faced. Officers stated that this was essentially an empty 

nest scenario which the service are aware of and have had 

considerable requests.. 

 RESOLVED that Committee: 

(1) noted the progress of SLHD performance outcomes and 

the contribution SLHD makes to supporting Doncaster 

Council (DC) strategic priorities; and 

(2) accepted SLHD’s VFM statement for the financial year 

ended 31 March 2020 (2019/20). 

 

16   PERFORMANCE CHALLENGE OF DONCASTER CHILDREN’S 
SERVICES TRUST: QUARTER 3, 2020/21.  
 

 

 The Committee gave consideration to the report by addressing the 
following issues: 
 
Increase in number of referrals – It was asked whether officers saw this 
trend continuing as it moves from Quarter 4 and beyond and how will it 
be managed as schools are set to re-open and restrictions lifted. In 
response, it was reported that the service like others find themselves in 
unchartered territory due to the pandemic. However, officers stated that 
schools had remained open throughout for vulnerable children. It was 

 



 

advised that demand was tracked on a daily basis. It was envisaged by 
the Trust that there would not be another upturn albeit there may be a 
spike of referrals in March but these would be felt throughout the year 
and into the next and officers did not foresee this being a challenge.  
 
Out of authority placements – In terms of progress made in reducing 
costs associated with out of area placements, there was a number of 
strands to this:- 
 
(1) Increase capacity of Residential offer – It was reported that 

despite Covid, it had stabilised. However, officers suggested 
that things will remain volatile for some time and the Trust will 
respond to the best interests for the children. 

 
(2) Increased Number of Doncaster Foster Carers – Members were 

advised that reliance on Independent Foster Carers had 
reduced and the Trust were utilising more of the in house 
providers and as lockdown eases this will allow the Trust to 
carry out a more outreach approach. It was noted that on 19 
March, the 5th Mockingbird programme was installed which 
provides support for more complex needs. Officers advised that 
there had been an issue with identifying appropriate properties. 
However due diligence had been followed to ensure properties 
were in the right location and a number of additional checks 
were made. It was highlighted that the property market was 
buoyant and the stamp duty exemption has been welcomed. 
The Trust work closely with Planning, who have been very 
responsive so efforts to seek properties will continue. 

 
(3) St Leger – Pathway for Care Leavers – It was reported that the 

Trust are working with St Leger Homes on a pathway to help 
care leavers secure their own property when transitioning to 
adulthood. 

 
Discussion took place on the Future Placement Strategy and when the 
Trust would be back on track in terms of securing properties. It was 
reported that as soon as properties become available, continued efforts 
will be made to access these. It was noted that revised dates were 
contained within the MTFS statement. However, the largest influence is 
the current market condition and over the next 3 years the MTFS has 
reasonable targets set to recognise this.t. 
 
With regard to workforce, Members sought information on how staff 
have been supported to manage the increased work load and how this 
will be managed moving forward. Officers advised members that a staff 
survey conducted, that staff felt supported in their roles and as well as 
providing the support in relation to distribution of PPE for those staff 
that required it, it was important that emotional support was also given 
through the introduction of mindful sessions. It was important to 
emphasise that there had been workload distribution challenges. 



 

However, greater capacity has been given to support staff to ensure 
they do not feel overwhelmed. It was pleasing to note that cases had 
decreased and in conjunction with the Council a pay/reward offer has 
been introduced which is reflective of the hard work. 
 
A question was raised in relation to changes in living circumstances 
due to the pandemic, lots of children remained  at home because 
schools were closed and , this had lead to an increase in referrals.. It 
was, asked how the Trust had overcome those barriers and what 
lessons had been learnt, in terms of reaching out to children in an 
environment where they cannot be so easily seen.  
 
In response, it was acknowledged that the Trust was part of a much 
larger safeguarding system and the lessons and learning can be split 
into 2 phases. 
 
Firstly, it was reported that getting the business right, making staff feel 
safe and protected and it is suspected that all partners have had to 
reflect on their core business in the first stance. In terms of learning, it 
was noted that there are more partners including the Trust staff 
engaging in communities and families in a way that was not possible at 
the start of the pandemic. This is in addition to those health 
professionals and the Police, so there are more eyes on the ground 
and therefore more opportunities for children and families to present 
themselves. It was also reported that the Trust have used various 
social media platforms to make sure that families and partners have 
new routes in to raise any concerns they may have. Furthermore, it 
was about how community based services continue to practice and 
more importantly how intelligence is shared, to ensure that if there is a 
particular concern raised, all partners are able to liaise. It was advised 
that the Partnership Oversight Board meets regularly and is currently 
looking at emerging trends so targeted work can be arranged. 
 
Discussion took place in regard to Children’s Mental Health. It was 
reported that partners were having to respond to an incredibly fluid 
situation and set of circumstances at present. It was advised that all 
services have had to reconfigure and adapt to  respond really quickly to 
changing circumstances. In terms of Children’s Mental Health, it was 
considered that the best investment made is with preventative services 
in schools and in the community, which can identify children’s mental 
health needs earlier and work with them before it escalates to acute 
services. It was also advised that the Trust have seen an increase 
presentation of acute services being used. Additional investment and 
repointing of services to meet the need have been undertaken. 
However, it was important to note that this would be a long term impact 
on children’s mental health and it is considered that this will remain a 
challenge. However, officers commented that the Partnership working 
is responding to that in terms of putting greater mental health 
experience and expertise into schools and communities to support 
children at the earliest possible stage. 



 

RESOLVED that the progress of DCST performance outcomes 
and the contribution that the Trust makes to support the 
Council’s strategic priorities, be noted. 

 

17   2020-21 QUARTER 3 FINANCE AND PERFORMANCE 
IMPROVEMENT REPORT  
 

 

 The Director of Corporate Resources presented the report to 
Committee, which set out a range of service standards and contained a 
commentary in terms of the activities that the Council had undertaken 
and its financial position. It was noted that going forward the report for 
the next quarter will incorporate a section specifically in relation to the 
Environment Strategy recently approved by Full Council and a deep 
dive in relation to Covid and the impact on service delivery. 
 
It was reported that the report demonstrates, that is has been a really 
challenging period over the last 12 months. However, the Council had 
a balanced position in terms of performance. Whilst there were some 
areas where performance had deteriorated and there remains 
challenges, on balance the Council e managed to maintain service 
standards and also deliver a balanced budget. 
 
A number of questions were put to officers and answered as follows:- 
 
In relation to delivering a balanced budget, it was asked what the key 
risks were. In response, it was reported that the Council were 
managing costs keenly whilst also during managing to deliver 
savings.In the main the Council are on track to deliver the key changes 
set as part of last year’s budget. Members were advised that the 
Council has also receiveda lot of income of through Government 
grants. Sales and fees charges have been reimbursed albeit not 
entirely as the reimbursement mechanism has a floor and ceiling, so 
the Council still has a cost pressure as a result of those losses of 
income and the most significant area that has needed attention is the 
Collection Fund. It was noted that the Council is predominantly funded 
through the collection of tax and business rates and this needs to be 
monitored regularly in order to make sure that the Council are taking 
appropriate actions and wherever possible and in a sympathetic way 
make sure that people are on track in terms of their direct debit 
payments.. 
 
In relation to the Collection Fund detailed on Paragraph 99 of the 
report, it was asked what the long term implications were and what 
actions were in place to improve the Councils position. It was reported 
that non-collection of business rates had been built into the budget and 
this needed to be monitored in terms of further announcements on 
business rate relief.  
 
 
 

 



 

Issues were  raised in relation to the increase in Free School Meals 
whether this was likely to continue, how the Council was managing this  
and what does it tell us about the employment and stability of the local 
economy?  
 
In response, it was clear that free schools meals was a barometer of a 
wider environment consequence, so people are eligible to free school 
meals when they are on benefits. Doncaster has seen an increase in 
the number of people claiming Universal Credit which in turn has 
increased eligibility for free school meals. It was advised that the 
question was around how the economy is going to bounce back as the 
stages of lockdown and the road map occurs, so as businesses such 
as pubs, cafes and hotels start opening then people will either 
hopefully be back in employment which means there will be a reduction 
in free schools meals. However at present people are eligible for free 
school meals because it is part of the public safety net. 
 
Living and Working 
 
Questions were raised in relation to fly-tipping. In response, members 

were advised that with regard to enforcement there had been 8 

prosecutions and 73 fixed penalty notices so the Council had been 

effective with regard to prosecutions. In terms of addressing this on 

private land, there was further potential to address this with 

preventative measures in terms of accessing the site and erection of 

bollards and fencing. The service needed to be more proactive and 

creative in their approach. 

 

In relation to fly-tipping and littering, it was advised that there are a 

number of complicated elements behind it. It was advised that it was a 

case of being quick to pick it up. However, resources and being able to 

deploy and respond has been challenging. It was also recognised that 

education is a key factor in  prevention. It was reported that there had 

been a 36% increase in quarter 3, which is aligned with service impacts 

in relation to Covid. It was clear that this was an on-going issue and a 

combination of the service picking it up quicker along with preventing 

and restricting access and education would continue. In terms of 

cameras an additional 21 have been installed on the covert system, 

which will enable successful prosecutions. 

 

Discussion took place in relation to Household Recycling Centres and 

the need to educate people on where to go and how to use them. It 

was, acknowledged that there was a need to do more to promote and 

provide clarity with regard to opening times of each of the centres to 

avoid customer disappointment.  Officers also stated that they would 

also investigate the problems associated with the Councillors on-line 

system, which was currently under review but were not aware of any 

problems or changes made to the on-line public recording system. 

 



 

Questions were raised in relation to how effective the Council had been 

in supporting local businesses during the last quarter and how the 

Council intends to build on this moving forward particularly as 

restrictions start to lift and more businesses start to reopen. In 

response, it was advised that a report would be considered at the next 

Regeneration and Housing Scrutiny Panel detailing how businesses 

had been supported and information on the Chamber’s Business 

Support and how the Council dovetail and make sure they work 

together. It was advised that first and foremost with regard to 

effectiveness, there had been some very complex issues to deal with in 

terms of some of the funding streams that have switched on and off 

during that period. However, it is acknowledged that the Council have 

been effective as it has been able to administer the national schemes 

and then the local schemes and subsequent changes over that period 

to support businesses through changes in practices. Some of the 

support administered included: the furlough scheme, local restriction 

grants, which have been based on a ratable value and there has been 

additional restriction grants and discretionary elements that the Council 

have been able to provide certain sectors such as taxi drivers and 

home based workers. It was noted that there had been a whole raft of 

work done during a period of preparation for the transition of the EU 

exit. 

 

In relation to building on this for the future, this was considered a 

pivotal moment as the road map has been supplied and the imminent 

announcement of the Chancellors Budget on the 3 March 2021, where 

there is some expectation of what that will mean for businesses and 

support. It was also noted that key dates in the road map of the 

opening of non-essential retail, outside drinking and dining in pubs 

required  the Council to work behind the scenes to build on this and 

work up the Town Centre Recovery Plan. 

 

Discussion took place with regard to charging points for electrical 
vehicles and encouraging people to have charging points at home. It 
was asked how the Council will promote energy efficiency savings in 
buildings in the private and rented sector, 20% being Council housing 
& 80% being private, so in order to promote behaviour change in 
Doncaster, the Council needs to be reaching out to those people in the 
private and rented sector to try and improve their homes.  
 
In addition, it was pointed out that there had been a spate of Yorkshire 
Water mains bursts in Doncaster. It was asked how often gullies were 
cleaned by ward area and whether this was due to the poor 
management of water in a particular area and whether there is an 
economic impact on the Council. 
 
 
 



 

In response to the question onenergy efficient homes , the vast 
majority of properties within Doncaster lie within the private sector.. It 
was advised that the Government were putting funding towards this, 
which has enabled the Council to utilise this for the Housing Revenue 
Account stock. However, there is further work to do to make this 
available to those people who reside in properties that are less thermal 
efficient in the private sector particularly rented. It was important to 
note, that this requires resourcing and there is a need to look at the 
structure to ensure we have people in place to help the Council deliver 
its environmental aspirations and the Climate Commission target of net 
zero by 2040. Officers reported that in relation to Housing, there is a 
big piece of work to ensure that the Council accesses as much funding 
as possible for those people who are in the private rented sector and 
home owners. 
 
In relation to the recent issues with Yorkshire Water, officers were 
aware. In terms of gully cleaning and inspections schedules, these can 
be provided to Members outside of the meeting. In terms of Yorkshire 
Water there had been some dialogue indicating that a more joined up 
approach would have been beneficial and possibly prevented some of 
the incidents. There is ongoing dialogue with Yorkshire Water in order 
to address these issues. 
 
In respect of the floods of 2019, there was an extensive gully cleaning 
programme carried out with a significant amount of investment to 
enhance and accelerate that programme. It was noted that if there 
were any particular areas that Members feel needs to be addressed 
they were encouraged to report these.. 
 
With regard to electronic charging points for cars, officers pointed out 
that there was a real need to promote this and part of this is the 
accessibility of people being able to acquire these vehicles, which were 
now more affordable. It was advised that there was also a need to 
educate people on what they can do and there could be a role to play 
in future planning policy. Members were advised that as part of the 
Capital Programme for replacement of street columns, officers were 
exploring the opportunity to have charging points built into the street 
light columns. 
 
Further discussion took place with regard to fly-tipping. It was asked 
how Doncaster compared to other local authorities and whether there 
was any comparative data. Details of any cost analysis was also 
sought with regard to income that comes from household pick ups and 
what the cost has been for the extra fly-tipping, and if there was an 
expansion of the recycling centres would this make a difference. In 
response, it was reported that comparative data was available and 
officers have looked at that. However, that information was 
predominantly about response times. It was noted that there is difficulty 
with fly-tipping as a lot of it can be cause by the nature of the area, 
there may be a high prevalence within rural areas rather than urban. It 



 

was advised that this has been looked as part of the improvement 
programme but the likelihood is that you are not necessarily comparing 
the same. However, it was noted that officers have looked at what 
Rotherham Council are doing in terms of the structure for their services 
and that is useful benchmarking intelligence but what is also needed is 
local solution.  
 
In terms of cost analysis, officers have looked at the Household 
Recycling Centres regarding opening times, which is an on-going piece 
of work as part of the improvement programme for environmental 
services. In relation bulky waste, it was reported that a cost analysis 
had been carried out but it was found that this did not correlate with a 
reduction in fly-tipping. 
 
Learning 
 
With regard to Strategic Risks detailed at page 92, it was asked what 
the Council were doing to ensure children achieve national standards 
in educational attainment and how effective have activities been across 
schools to ensure a consistent approach to learning in order to avoid 
children being left behind particularly those who are vulnerable. In 
response, it was reported that Members will be aware that before the 
pandemic, the trajectory of improvement was significant. Children have 
been impacted by the pandemic and the Council and schools 
collectively have established from the outset of the lock down a very 
clear focus on well-being in curriculum. It was advised that it would be 
remiss to think that when schools are fully open, we can go back to 
how it was pre-pandemic as this would not work. There has been a big 
push on how support is given to young people’s emotional well-being, 
which includes training on trauma support. It was advised that a 
recovery curriculum has been commenced to ensure that there is a 
consistent approach across all schools, which includes the remote 
learning offer that is more robust than it was at the beginning of the 
pandemic and includes young people’s access to devices. 
 
It was advised that the key elements are that a number of programmes 
have been designed:- 
 
1. A programme on behaviour 
2. A programme on well-being, emotional health 
3. A clear focus on equity and diversity 
4. Using holiday activities as a breach – providing a real 

opportunity to support young people back into school 
 
A question was raised with regard to paragraphs 36-46 of the report, in 
relation to what aspects of family support had been identified that have 
required greater focus and intervention and what will that achieve. In 
response, it was advised that the 3 top presenting needs would be, 
emotional, well-being and parenting and behaviour. It was noted that 
family hubs have remained open throughout providing support  



 

and the fact that the Council have taken a multi-agency approach to 
welfare and support for the vulnerable. These actions will mitigate an 
escalation up to the need in social care, the investment and support 
that is being done in terms of intervention is critical because it stops 
that escalation. 
 
A further question related to safety of children and staff when they 
return to School and whether there is a difference between the 
Council’s responsibilities for Academies and those schools that are 
Locally maintained. In response, members were advised that one of 
the huge benefits of the last year is that the Council have worked 
collectively with schools and all of them have engaged, support has 
been given in equal measure whilst recognising the Council has the 
absolute responsibility for maintained schools because essentially they 
are all Doncaster Children. It was also noted that the Council are 
receiving the level of confirmation that all guidance in relation to the 
pandemic is being adhered to by all schools. 
 
Discussion took place on career choices for young people and what the 
council is doing in relation to working with businesses whilst working in 
partnership with schools with the view of giving children the choices or 
opportunities to make good of themselves for example open days or 
businesses going into schools and promoting at job fares. In response, 
members were aware that the Education and Skills Strategy 2030 has 
been approved and this was now underway and the points made are 
embedded within that Strategy. It was advised that in summer 2020, a 
fare was devised with businesses albeit virtually and the Council will be 
looking to escalate that and the Council are implementing a number of 
programmes for widening participation. This includes supporting young 
people whether that be mentoring them in order to access 
apprenticeships or giving them information on how to access 
Universities of their choice and working very closely with Chamber and 
businesses directly in schools. 
 
A question was raised with regard to children in the referral units being 
in a more acute position than other pupils within the schools and 
whether these children will be in a better position shortly. It was 
advised that one of the things the Council has done through working 
with all schools including pupil referral units was the reintegration 
programme. This is a 12 week programme which enables the Council 
to support those very specific needs of young people both in the 
referral units and in other alternative provision to ensure they are 
getting the support they require. There has been a real focus around 
that wrap around support from the leaders in the referral units along 
with the Councils own team. 
 
Caring 
 
Officers were asked if there was any evidence that families and 
communities are taking on increased caring provision during the lock 



 

down. In response, it was advised that there was evidence of this, and 
this would be expected to be the case with family carers 
understandably seeking to protect people that they care about. The 
Council are trying to support carers in this process. It was reported that 
a lot of work had been undertaken with the Mayor’s Sprint Plan, in 
relation to making sure the Council gets support out and awareness to 
carers about the offer and the support that is available to them. The 
service has also been picking up carers that have stood down social 
care services because they have been around to provide the care 
themselves and felt the need to protect them form the risks of 
transmission. 
 
It was asked whether officers were seeing a greater number of people 
wanting to remain in their own homes and was this creating more 
pressure on certain parts of the budget.. It was advised that it creates 
uncertainty in the context of the budget it is difficult and is probably 
inappropriate to draw conclusions. For some people because they 
have been able to take further caring roles because employment 
arrangements have changed it has created in financial terms for some 
people less draw on adult social care but for other people there has 
been greater intensity and risks around breakdown and the need to be 
involved more. Officers advised that what the Council cannot do is take 
for granted a positive budgetary shift which will also be disrespectful to 
carers in Doncaster who have been going through a difficult period. It 
was advised that it was about keeping in contact with carers in 
communities and no assumptions have been made at this stage. 
 
Members asked how successful the mass test and trace and 
vaccination programme has been to date. In response with regard to 
test and trace, it was identified that there were a number of measures 
of success and in terms of mass testing and the community testing 
offer that the Council has for people without symptoms. Since the first 
site went live, there has been over 13,500 tests undertaken, 76 of 
which were positive so this is comparable with what other areas have 
seen in terms of the positivity rate. However, more testing has been 
available in Doncaster than in other South Yorkshire Authorities. It was 
also advised that Doncaster has devised a mobile testing facility, which 
has been used to support the testing of Doncaster’s Homeless 
population and those currently living in hotels and that is being used by 
the Department of Health and Social Care as a model of good practice. 
This has also been shared with Yorkshire and the Humber and being 
communicated to Devon and other areas. Members were advised that 
the programme has been successful in terms of testing but also in 
terms of people being able to access broader services that the Council 
and partners offer. 
 
In terms of the vaccination programme, it was reported that data was 
now being published on a weekly basis publicly available on the total 
number of vaccines being delivered in Doncaster by CCG and Gps and 
this number was now over 75,000. It was advised that what the Council 



 

has not seen in the public domain yet is how the total number of 
vaccines relates to the total number of people who are eligible. From 
conversations with the CCG, it was noted that the percentage was in 
the 90% range for the majority of groups but further details were 
required on this and also be able to understand the reasons for not 
coming forward for a vaccination. Members were advised that given the 
operational challenge in terms of delivering the programme where 
vaccine supply is on a week to week basis officers were confident they 
are delivering the vaccine that we are getting supplied in Doncaster. 
 
It was mentioned that there had been a call for volunteers to carry out 
the test, track and trace at centres across the borough. It was asked if 
enough volunteers had come forward and whether they were 
represented as a community as a whole. Members were advised that 
for testing, the Council were using paid staff centres, some Council 
staff have been aligned and thanks should go to all colleagues in the 
Council that have released staff to do that. In terms of the vaccination 
centres, there is a pool of volunteers including many elected members, 
which has been coordinated through the Cultural and Leisure Trust.. It 
was acknowledged that there will always be a need for more volunteers 
as some may need to return to work once restrictions start to ease. 
 
Members wished to commend the good work carried out throughout 
the pandemic and it was clear that it has been exemplary with regard to 
communication through social media, the right information had been 
provided and there had been easy access for Councillors to pass that 
information onto residents within their wards. Local access for 
residents in terms of the vaccination and testing centres have gone 
down very well with residents in the communities and people are happy 
that they can get reasonable access to local testing and vaccination 
which in turn has created an increased confidence. 
 
In conclusion, a question was raised in relation to care homes and the 
prevention of Covid outbreaks and how confident officers were in 
relation to this. It was reported that unfortunately there will always be 
outbreaks in care homes even with vaccinations. The key is to 
minimise the impact they may have and confidence was there with the 
work that has been done to minimise that. The couple of outbreaks 
seen since Christmas have been well managed and much milder 
illnesses have been seen. Officers felt that it was important to pay 
tribute to care home staff and owners as outbreaks sadly result in the 
loss of people who they regard as family and result in a lot of trauma 
for people that live and work in the homes. It was noted that they also 
result in a financial impact for care homes with reduced occupancy. 
There has been a lot of focus from care home staff and from the 
Council and a lot of support has been given to homes to ensure that all 
care homes have a focussed person to follow them through on the 
latest guidance, access to advice and making sure infection and 
prevention control information is provided from NHS colleagues. 
 



 

RESOLVED that the Chair and Members of the Overview & 
Scrutiny Management Committee noted and comment on the 
quarter 3 performance and financial information; including; 
 
(1) the virements per the Financial Procedure Rules, detailed 

in the Appendix A – Financial Profile; 
(2) the allocations of block budgets in the Capital 

Programme, detailed in the Appendix A – Financial 
Profile, in accordance with the Financial Procedure Rules 
(sections A & B); 

(3) the payment to the Doncaster Children’s Services Trust 
(DCST) for the non-COVID element of their overspend 
(£2.56m) with a reconciliation at year-end to ensure any 
surplus is returned to the Council. 

(4)  the allocation of the £5m Environment & 
Sustainability/Net Zero Carbon Earmarked Reserve to the 
Director of Economy & Environment and Assistant 
Director of Finance (Section 151) in consultation with the 
Mayor, as outlined in paragraph 84. 

 

18   OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY WORK PLAN AND THE COUNCILS 
FORWARD PLAN OF KEY DECISIONS  
 

 

 The Chair presented the updated work plan and identified a number of 
issues raised during the meeting which may help inform the work plan 
moving forward, these included:  
 
Lack of large properties for families and who may have disabled 
members of the family 
 

1. Holiday activities for children and how these are accessed 
2. Increased burden on carers – potential reduction in 

workforce 
3. Economic Impacts of Covid – how that effects peoples 

income 
4. Fly-tipping/littering – communication requires improvement in 

engaging with communities and them becoming involved. 
5. Careers Service and advice for schoolchildren 
6. Councillors On-line and its effectiveness 
7. The impact on Children’s attainment following the lockdown 
8. St Leger Homes priorities 
9. Free school meals 
10. Children’s Services Trust 
11. Mental Health issues and how these are being addressed 
12. Domestic Abuse (on-going) 

 
Each of the Panel Chair’s went on to highlight possible topics to be 
discussed at future meetings. It was noted that as well as looking at 
future items and how overview and scrutiny can contribute to those 
topics Members will also be looking at the quarter performance 

 



 

improvements reports.  
  
 RESOLVED that the workplan and Forward Plan be noted. 
 

 


